Notes on the Preparation for iSchool Faculty Reviews

General Guidelines for Tenure-Track and Professor of Practice Faculty
Prepared by B. Kwaśnik in 2002
Amended by S. Sawyer in 2016

(not Approved by the Faculty as policy) 
The following notes are intended for your guidance in preparing for a faculty review. Please ask for clarification if you are mystified, and please do not hesitate to ask any member of the Personnel Committee or any other faculty for help or information about this process. Also, bear in mind that this process is an individual one, and each person will have different concerns and different discussions. The faculty review process has two goals: first, to help you move forward successfully at the iSchool, and second, to bring to the table any concerns, requests for support, or questions you may have. The faculty meeting with the Committee is a good place to discuss strategies for the future, including what you might consider in your personal debriefing meeting with the Dean.

The Personnel Committee has the job of conducting the review meetings. Annual evaluation meetings are conducted by a subset of three faculty members of the Personnel Committee, as well as by one or more additional faculty members not on the Personnel Committee. Reappointment reviews are conducted by the personnel committee plus all tenured faculty members. After the meeting, a memo is written, summarizing the meeting. Both you and the Dean receive a copy and the memo becomes a part of your file. It will be read next year at the start of your evaluation. You may respond to the memo in person or in writing if you wish. 

One further point in explanation of the value of these meetings -- the faculty as a whole has learned through our ongoing experience with promotion and tenure reviews that it is essential for junior faculty to take the opportunity of the faculty reviews to educate the faculty as to their individual professional areas and their particular niche in it. Since our faculty is so multi-disciplinary, we all need to be familiarized with the key topics, issues, prominent journals, leading conferences, prominent names and schools that will be important in order to understand and evaluate your accomplishments

REVIEW PACKET

You should submit the following items to the personnel committee at least two weeks prior to the scheduled meeting:

1. A current SENATE FORM A. This contains a current Curriculum Vitae (CV)
2. Course evaluations. Please include both the statistical and open-ended comments. You may choose to summarize these in charts or tables.
3. A Self-Assessment Statement and a Personal Statement (Part of Senate Form A) (details below)
4. Previous year’s review letter (the dean’s office will have a copy if you do not).

PORTFOLIO

You are encouraged to maintain a portfolio of your credentials: written work, student evaluations, reports, grant proposals and so on as outlined below. You do NOT need to submit this portfolio at the time of your faculty review, but the Committee may ask for items from it if needed. This portfolio (which eventually becomes the material you provide in support of reappointment, tenure and promotion) will prove of invaluable use over time as a record of your professional work and will save you from having to scrounge around each year and at momentous decision points where you need to provide copies of all of your work.

Much of the portfolio stays within the confines of the iSchool as only a specific set of materials is passed forward to the Provost’s office for reappointment, tenure and promotion.  This is specified in a checklist the Provost’s office provides each School and College, sometimes called “Form B” even though it has nothing to do with the Faculty Senate (which is the originator of Senate Form A).  We update these forms (more like templates) on the iSchool Faculty Center.

SELF-ASSESSMENT STATEMENT

The purpose of the statement is to comment and reflect on the other pieces of evidence in the review packet, and to outline your own assessment of progress, as well as plans for the future. This statement is not meant to be a summary of your CV, but rather a critical analysis of it. We encourage you to address the progress you’ve made in the three main areas of evaluation: research, teaching, and service. 

PERSONAL STATEMENT
For purposes of the annual review, you are welcome to consider the self-assessment statement as the personal statement (which encompasses research/professional practice, teaching and service). Or, you may opt to create a distinct personal statement (which is part of the Senate Form A and a core element of reappointment, tenure and promotion) and then a separate self-assessment statement. If you choose the latter approach, the self-assessment statement becomes more a summary and synthesis of what you have been doing since the last evaluation, plans and issues going forward, and concerns, questions and highlights of the near past and near future. Such a reflection is useful for you and for the annual review committee. 

Research

All faculty on tenure track or in a tenured role are expected to detail their research. For professors of practice who pursue research, we expect this to be detailed as well.  For professors of practice that have no research activity, this section can be omitted. 

Senate Form A and your CV already list your research publications and activities. So, in this section of the Personal Statement you should describe the context for what appears on the CV. The Committee views your progress as a faculty member and researcher as a complex set of factors, not just a publication list.

· The Committee is especially interested in hearing about your research agenda (long-range plan) and how your recent and past activities, such as publications, presentations, conference attendance, teaching and so on, have contributed to your research program. Some faculty members have found it helpful to present a conceptual map, diagram, or outline of their areas of interest and the research conducted in each of these.
· In terms of publications, conference presentations, and other research activities, we would appreciate your assessment of the quality of the venues. Since this is an interdisciplinary School, we are not all familiar with the first-tier journals or top-notch conferences in all the areas of study encompassed by our faculty. In other words, you should not assume that the Committee is necessarily familiar with the quality rankings of the various conferences and journals in your field of study. Acceptance rates (if you can find them), impact factors, and published scholarly overviews journals are possible indicators of quality or selectivity. Please comment on publications and activities that you’ve already completed, those under review, as well as those you’re aiming for in the future.
· Be sure to include all your research grant-writing efforts, especially if you were funded, but even if you were not.
· If applicable, include an assessment of the impact of your work. Some sources of evidence are citations by other researchers, invitations to present or teach, and invitations to serve on expert panels or juries.
· For faculty on tenure track, include a list of potential external reviewers who could evaluate your work (external reviewers are used for tenure and promotion reviews, but not typically used for annual or reappointment reviews). These should be people well established in your field of study, with excellent reputations and credentials, and who know you and your work well enough to comment on it. The list may be short during your first year or two, but should grow as you participate in the research community of your field. If you are in doubt about who might make a good candidate for external reviewer or how to make connections, your mentor or the chair of the personnel committee can discuss this. We cannot stress enough how important the development of this list is, and thus we encourage you strongly to begin identifying individuals early, getting to know them, and getting them to know you and your work. The comments of external reviewers are pivotal in making tenure decisions, especially when the case is sent up to be considered by the Provost. 
Professional Practice

All professors of practice are expected to detail their practice and focus on the ways in which it contributes to the mission and interests of the iSchool. For tenure track and tenured faculty who pursue some elements of practice, we expect this to be detailed as well. 
Your CV should list your professional activities and some of this will likely be reflected in Senate Form A. So, in this section of the Personal Statement you should describe the context for what appears on the CV. The Committee views your progress as a faculty member and researcher as a complex set of factors, not just a list.  Per the guidance of the 9 May, 2014  “Professors of Practice Evaluation-Promotion Guidelines,” professional practice is to be framed by the synthesis with teaching and service.  Specifically, we want to know: 

· How has your professional practice and experiences directly and indirectly contributed to the courses you are leading and experiences with students and others in which you are engaged?  We value learning how your experience is turned into discussions, assignments, experience and learning. 
· What is the impact of your professional practice on the reputation of the School and/or University?  A discussion of how your professional work advancing the interests of this Institution helps to clarify the importance of the practice.
· Details on the visibility in, and/or impact of your work on the profession/industry area or market where you are focused.  This likely requires some guidance and background about the professional space you are pursuing and with it some articulation of your roles and contributions.
· There may be other aspects of your practice not outlined here.  Professional practice is a broad space and there are many ways to characterize one’s practice and contributions.  We seek mostly to understand and assess these activities relative to School’s mission and interests.
Teaching and Advising

Senate Form A has a place for listing all the courses you’ve taught. In the Personal Statement you should address any of the following that apply to your situation and that require elaboration or further comment.

· While the Committee does review your student evaluations, we recognize that these are imperfect instruments, to say the least, and they often require explanation. If you have had success with teaching, please describe what went well and why. The Committee is interested in your teaching approaches – your goals for what you want to happen in and out of the classroom. Besides teaching evaluations, there are also other sources of evidence of your teaching achievements: letters and comments from students after they have graduated and teaching awards are two examples.
· If you have encountered some problems, please try to assess the causes, and present any ideas you may have for future improvements. Take into consideration the size of your classes, whether they were required or electives, new preps, or other circumstances that contributed to the outcomes. The faculty meeting is a good time to discuss strategies for the future. You will find many sources of advice and help if you want it.
· Remember to include any Ph.D. teaching and research practica you have supervised or dissertation committees on which you have served (here and at other places).
· Include independent studies or other projects in which you have included students in research (either formally for-credit, or informally).
· Include guest workshops and lectures in other the iSchool classes or elsewhere.
· Include any grants (both attempted and secured) for teaching and curriculum development.
· Describe your personal teaching-development efforts, if any, such as faculty development sessions, accent-reduction classes, and so on.
· Comment on any new teaching ideas you’ve tried or plan to try in the near future.
In discussing your teaching, include information about the extra effort required if you have designed new courses or fundamentally redesigned old ones, taught a course for the first time, or if you have expanded your teaching into distance mode.

Include a section on advising -- both career and academic advising. How do you see your role as advisor? Consider advising you do with potential students, as well as advising of alums.

Service

In this section you should comment on your service at all levels: School, University, and the profession, locally, nationally and internationally. The following list will serve as a reminder of what might be considered “service.” In the Self-Assessment Statement there is no need to repeat what is in the Senate Form A, but you may wish to discuss any of the following if it was a significant effort or achievement, or if you have comments to add.

· Service to the iSchool includes: serving on or chairing committees (standing committees, ad hoc committees, search committees…); administrative duties; work for the Centers affiliated with the iSchool; mentoring of new faculty; work on the various FPAGs; as well as special projects at the request of the Dean.
· Service to the University includes: membership on University committees, task forces, faculty governance, juries, search committees, review panels, and so on. Also included is chairing or serving as reader for dissertation defenses in other schools.
· Service to the Profession includes: membership on committees and boards in professional organizations, serving on conference program committees, grant and journal review boards, award juries, and so on. Also include journal editorship, regular columns, newsletters, website management, and other professional communication contributions.
· Since we are a professional school, we place special emphasis on efforts at linking the university with the field of practice. Thus, you might reflect on any consulting, advising, or other outreach you have done and consider the implications for furthering ties with practitioners. Such activities might also fit under “Teaching”. Some examples include: involvement in students’ professional internships, supervision of community-based learning experiences, running planning meetings, focus groups, and so on.
Overall Assessment

This should be the focus of an independent self-assessment document. If you choose to combine self-assessment with the personal statement, this is a distinct section that would NOT be part of the Senate Form A that we would submit to the Provost’s office.

The Committee would like to have your overall assessment of the most recent year (or the period since your last review) and your plans for the coming year. In particular, we are especially interested in discussing the following:

· Requests for advice in any of the areas of evaluation: research, teaching, or service.

· Strategies for moving through the tenure and promotion process (if applicable): for instance, plans for junior-faculty leave, research and publication goals, and strategies for dealing with obstacles.
� The Personnel Committee welcomes your comments and suggestions for improvement of these guidelines.


� Many thanks to Barbara Kwaśnik for creating this and sharing it out as a collegial act.  


I’ve made two additions: 


(1) Updating the list of materials to provide to align with current practices and policies (viz. 2002) and


(2) Adding material on practice relative to the role of professor of practice (which has emerged and developed since 2002).  You’ll see both a lower clarity and quality of writing from the bits I’ve added, which will help you identify these parts. 
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